Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, September 11, 2017
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, September 11, 2017 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, Kelly Allen
Council Members Absent: Steve Lineberry
Also Present: Clerk Melanie Eveker, Attorney Charlie Davis
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Consent Agenda
7:00 pm
The Council considered approval of minutes from the August 7, 2017 regular meeting.
Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the consent agenda with typo corrections. Motion carried 4-0.
Public Hearing

7:01 pm

The Town Council held a public hearing to discuss the rezoning of property located at 401 West Main Street in Haw River, legally described as Alamance Co Tax Map #13- 8-50 from R-7 to B-2. The property is owned by Diane Eckland. The rezoning is proposed to establish a retail establishment (Antique Store) on the property.

Manager Earp described the request from Diane Eckland to rezone property located at 401 West Main. The request is to rezone property legally described as Alamance Co Tax Map #13-8-50 from R-7 to B-2. The rezoning has been requested to facilitate the placement of a retail sales establishment (Antique Store) on the property. To use the land for this use, it would need to be rezoned to B-2 General Business. 

7:05pm 

Mayor Boggs opened the public hearing. 
· Lori Clayton Dragovich (305 Clayton Place) presented the Council with a petition against the proposed rezoning. Ms. Clayton went on to address her objections regarding the rezoning. These objections include business in a residential area, the classification of this business as a “needed service” by the planning and zoning board, and the issues of parking and traffic. 

· Jeanette Reilly (312 Lang Ct) objected the proposed rezoning based on issues with speed limits, parking, and traffic. Additionally, she expressed concern regarding future businesses in this property once rezoning has been completed.

· Keith Andrews (312 Lang Ct) objected to the proposed rezoning based on the safety of kids that play in the neighborhood and his desire to keep Haw River as it is. He went on to address his concern with other junk areas in Town that need to be addressed by the Town.

· Brian Reilley (312 Lang Ct) objected to the proposed rezoning based on speed limit issues, kids playing in the area, and a concern with business in a residential area.

· Faye Fogleman (310 Lang Ct) objected to the proposed rezoning based on a concern regarding emergency services being able to access the residential neighborhood due to traffic from a business.
· Caroline Johnson (307 W Main St) objected to the proposed rezoning based on her concern for the safety of her children that play outside, parking and traffic concerns, future business occupant concerns, and potential trespassing issues.

· Diane Eckland (228 Holt Rd) spoke in favor of the rezoning based on her desire to rehabilitate a building that has fallen into disrepair and make it a desirable destination for those both living in and visiting Haw River. She went on to state that this building has been commercial in the past and addressed her plan for parking. 
· Faye Fogleman (310 Lang Ct) continued her previously stated objection on the basis that she does not want a business in her residential neighborhood.
· Gayle Knauff (2842 Bason Rd) spoke in favor of the rezoning based on her desire to have a downtown area that visitors to the HR Museum can frequent. She also spoke to the historical value of the building in question going into detail of its previous uses and emphasized the need for it to be rehabilitated and saved from disrepair. 
7:21 pm

Mayor Boggs closed the public hearing.
7:22 pm

The Town Council held a public hearing to discuss and review for adoption the 2017 FEMA flood insurance study and maps along with associated changes to the Town's Flood Damage Prevention Ordinance (Chapter 152).
The Town of Haw River Town Council received the results of the Flood Insurance Study and Flood Insurance Rate Maps from FEMA Approved on May 17, 2017 along with updated Town Flood Prevention Ordinance. The Town has until November 17, 2017 to approve the materials presented in order for its citizens to be able to obtain flood insurance for parcels within the Town's floodplain.
Glynn Fleming with Alley, Williams, Carmen, and King, Inc. addressed the Council and explained that the flood map changes are very minimal and answered a few questions from Council. 

Mayor Boggs opened the public hearing at 7:25pm and no members of the public chose to speak.
New Business
7:26 pm
The Town Council heard a presentation from Mr. Dave Morton concerning a project he is proposing for the current Hospice Space at Village Market Place.
Manager Earp informed Council that Mr. Morton has requested to come before the council to discuss a proposed placement of an industrial business in the Hospice Location in Village Market Place Shopping Center. Manager Earp has reviewed the project and is unable to find a way to allow the knitting operation which is classified I-1 to be placed on property that is current zoned B-2 due to its current retail use.

Mr. Morton addressed the Council and provided them with information regarding his plans for this business and its possible location in Haw River. 

Following Mr. Morton’s address, Council discussed legalities of spot zoning and this specific situation. Council then, by consensus, asked Manager Earp to work with Attorney Davis to research any potential way for this project to become a possibility and to bring it back to Council. 

7:37 pm 

The Town Council heard a presentation from Mr. Hill, who has requested to come before the Council to discuss a development project that he has planned in the Town of Haw River.

Manager Earp explained that Mr. Hill has requested to come before the Council to discuss a development project that he has planned in the Town of Haw River. Mr. Hill then announced a rehabilitation and reuse project regarding the Old Cone Mill building located off Main Street that fronts on the Haw River. Mr. Hill provided the Council with an in-depth presentation regarding the upcoming project and answered numerous questions pertaining to the project. The rehabilitation and reuse project will consist of converting the Old Mill Building to housing (apartments) and some commercial retail use facilities.
8:06 pm
The Town Council discussed and considered the rezoning of property located at 401 West Main Street in Haw River, legally described as Alamance Co Tax Map #13-8-50 from R- 7 to B-2. The property is owned by Diane Eckland. The rezoning is proposed to establish a retail establishment (Antique Store) on the property.
Council discussed their opinions regarding this proposed rezoning. Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to deny the proposed rezoning at 401 W Main street from R-7 to B-2. Motion carried 3-1 with Mayor Boggs dissenting.
8:13 pm
The Board reviewed for adoption the 2017 FEMA flood insurance study and maps along with associated changes to the Town's Flood Damage Prevention Ordinance (Chapter 152).
Council briefly discussed the new FEMA maps. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the Flood Insurance Study and Flood Insurance Rate Maps from FEMA along with updated Haw River Ordinance Chapter 152 Flood Damage Prevention Ordinance. Motion carried 4-0.
8:15 pm

The Town Council considered an appropriation of $10,000.00 to match a Duke Energy dollar-for-dollar matching grant of $10,000. These funds will pay for costs of due diligence work arising out of the MacCallum Sweeney site readiness evaluation and report concerning the Newlin Farms Site.
Manager Earp provided the Town Council with a proposal for an appropriation of $10,000.00 to match a Duke Energy dollar-for-dollar matching grant of $10,000. These funds will pay for costs of due diligence work arising out of the MacCallum Sweeney site readiness evaluation and report concerning the Newlin Farms Site. This work would begin with an Stream and Water delineation report as well and a phase 1 Environmental Site assessment.

Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve a grant for due diligence work on the MacCallum Sweeney site readiness evaluation and report concerning the Newlin Farm Site from Duke Energy for $10,000 with dollar for dollar match from the Town’s fund balance. Motion carried 4-0.

8:18 pm

The Town Council considered approval of a resolution to apply for grant funding from NCDEQ, NCDWI Section for funding to perform a wastewater system assessment and inventory. The Town Council also considered approval of a resolution to apply for grant funding from NCDEQ, NCDWI Section for funding to perform a water system assessment and inventory.
Manager Earp presented information to the Council regarding two grant application opportunities. The Federal Clean Water Act Amendments of 1987 and the North Carolina the Water Infrastructure Act of 2005 (NCGS l 59G) have authorized the making of loans and grants to aid eligible units of government in financing the cost of construction of wastewater collection systems.

As the town embarks on several economic development projects and increases its housing inventory in the near future, this will affect our current waste water system now and in the future. The Town of Haw River has a need for and intends to perform an inventory and assessment of the town's water distribution and wastewater collection systems.  The inventories and assessments are meant to locate, identify and inventory the condition of the existing water distribution system and sewer collection system and the Town of Haw River intends to request state grant assistance for the projects.  This inventory and assessment grant has a cap of $150,000 per applicant and requires a 15% town match.

This project will provide needed information in regards to how we spend the town's money in upgrading our systems to meet our changing needs. The project will also act as guidance as to the grant funding opportunities that the town will utilize in the future.
These grants have been applied for previously and Manager Earp is requesting that Council approves reapplication for a grant for the water distribution system and reapplication for a grant for the wastewater collection system in the amount of $150,000 each with a required Town match of 15% each.

Following discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the resolution allowing for application for a grant to inventory and assess the existing wastewater collection and conveyance system in the amount of $150,000 with a 15% Town match. Motion carried 4-0.
Councilmember Allen then made a motion to approve the resolution allowing for application for a grant to inventory and assess the existing drinking water distribution system in the amount of $150,000 with a 15% Town match. Motion carried 4-0.

8:20 pm 
The Town Council reviewed and considered the establishment and approval of Job Description for an Assistant Town Manager position.

During the August Council meeting, the Council agreed to consider and approve the hiring of an Assistant Town Manager. In order to carry through with that directive, the Council must formally approve the position and add it to our current position classification plan. Manager Earp presented the Council with a job description for Assistant Town Manager position along with a pay classification for this position. 

Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the Job Description and Pay Classification for the Assistant Town Manager position. Motion carried 4-0.
7:22 pm
Manager’s Update

· The HRFD is no longer eligible for the FLSA under 5 exemption. More information to come at a future meeting.
· Manager is in the process of rewriting a portion of the personnel policy with a final update to come to Council at the next meeting.

· The new police department vehicles are in process and should be delivered by the end of October.

· The tractor ordered for Powell Bill is in process and should be delivered by the end of December.

· The Town received approximately 30 applications for the Assistant Town Manager position and will start interviews in the next week. 

· The auditors have completed the fieldwork portion of the audit.
· Haw River will be partnering with Alamance County for the completion of the 2020 US Census.

· HRFD has been awarded a grant for a $43,000 compressor unit. The Town match for this grant was already in the budget for the 17-18 year.

· The Town has recently completed the replacement of 3 fire hydrants. The Council, by consensus, deemed these hydrants to be junk and asked the Manager to dispose of them as he sees fit.
8:29 pm
Public Comment

· Cindy Smith (PO Box 1267 Carrboro) spoke regarding the declined rezoning of 401 Main Street in Haw River. She stated that she moved to Haw River from Chapel Hill and Haw River has huge penitential for a lovely downtown area and she wishes the Council would consider that as there is currently no downtown area in Haw River.
· Lori Clayton Dragovich (305 Clayton Place) spoke regarding her excitement regarding the upcoming Cone Mill rehabilitation project.

· Faye Fogleman (310 Lang Ct) spoke regarding the parking for the rezoning request that was declined. She also spoke regarding parking during some of the rehabilitation work at that address. Ms. Fogleman also addressed her desire to have a fire hydrant on her street.
Announcements

· Councilmembers Allen commented on how pleased she was by the recent National Night Out even put on by HRPD.
8:35 pm

Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to go into closed session under GS 143-318.11(a)(6) for Personnel and 143.318.11(a)(3) for Attorney Client Privilege. Motion carried 4-0.

9:10 pm 

Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to return to open session. Motion carried 4-0.

9:11pm 

Councilmember Allen made a motion to give a bonus to Clerk Eveker for her additional service during the months of May, June, July, and August in the amount of 10% of her salary for each month. Motion carried 4-0. 

9:12 pm
Councilmember Allen made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 4-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor

Melanie R. Eveker, Clerk




